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Dweebs at the NY Times were shocked, shocked, to learn of the respect Paul Ryan 
pays to Friedrich Hayek. Richard Epstein writes of Hayek's enduring value.  
The wisdom of Hayek is exactly what this country needs right now.  

My last column for Defining Ideas, “Franklin Delano Obama,” stressed the dangers of Franklin 
Roosevelt’s “Second Bill of Rights,” which was long on rights but short on any articulation of 
their correlative duties. Roosevelt’s program works well everywhere except in a world of scarce 
resources, which, alas, is the only world we will ever know. 

Fortunately, Roosevelt quickly met with some determined intellectual resistance. In 1944, when 
Roosevelt unveiled his “Second Bill of Rights,” Friedrich von Hayek, an Austrian economist, 
political theorist, and future Nobel Prize winner, wrote The Road To Serfdom. That book rightly 
became a sensation both in England and in the United States, especially after the publication of 
its condensed version in The Reader’s Digest in April 1945. Hayek’s basic message was the 
exact opposite of Roosevelt’s. He was deeply suspicious of government intervention into 
markets, thinking that it could lead to economic stagnation on the one hand and to political 
tyranny on the other. 

Hayek has never been out of the news. But, right now, his name has been batted around in 
political circles because Paul Ryan, the Republican Vice-Presidential nominee, has 
acknowledged that he regards Hayek as one of his intellectual muses. That observation brought 
forward in the New York Times an ungracious critique (called “Made in Austria” in the print 
edition) of both Hayek and Ryan by Adam Davidson, a co-founder of NPR’s Planet Money. 
Davidson’s essay reveals a profound misunderstanding of Hayek’s contribution to twentieth-
century thought in political economy. 

Davidson leads with a snarky and inaccurate comment that, “A few years ago, it was probably 
possible to fit every living Hayekian into a conference room.” But it is utterly inexcusable to 
overlook, as Davidson does, Hayek’s enduring influence.  A year after the Road to Serfdom 
came out, Hayek published his 1945 masterpiece in the American Economics Review, “The Use 
of Knowledge in Society,” which has been cited over 8,600 times. In this short essay, Hayek 
explained how the price system allows widely dispersed individuals with different agendas and 
preferences to coordinate their behaviors in ways that move various goods and services to 
higher value uses. 

Alas, Davidson’s dismissive account of Hayek does not mention even one of Hayek’s major 
contributions to weaning the United States and Great Britain from the vices of centralized 
planning. Thus Hayek’s 1940 contribution to the “Socialist Calculation” debate debunked the 
then-fashionable notion that master planners could achieve the economic nirvana of running a 
centralized economy in which they obtain whatever distribution of income they choose while 
simultaneously making sound allocations of both labor and capital, just like in Soviet Russia. 

Hayek exposed this fool’s mission by stressing how no given individual or group could obtain 
and organize the needed information about supply and demand conditions throughout the 
economy. The virtue of the price system was its use of a common unit of measurement—
money—to allow various actors to compete for a given resource without having to lay bare why 
they need any particular good or service. The seller need only accept the highest bid, without 



nosing around in other people’s business. The interaction between buyers and sellers allows for 
constant incremental adjustments of both price and quantity. Old information gets updated in a 
quick and reliable way, thereby eluding the administrative gauntlet of the socialist state. 

  
  
Jennifer Rubin posts on the VP also rans.  
In selecting Rep. Paul Ryan (R-Wis.) as his running mate, Mitt Romney may have significantly 
changed the trajectory of the race and also the GOP. As to the latter, Ryan’s elevation to the 
ticket has set back the careers of several rising GOP stars and firmly put the party on the reform 
track. 

New Jersey Gov. Chris Christie and Sen. Marco Rubio (R-Fla.) made the decision not to run for 
president in 2012. It wasn’t the “right time.” Maybe President Obama was inevitably going to be 
reelected. Maybe they needed more experience. For whatever reason, they took themselves out 
of the presidential race. Then Romney left them off the ticket. Now where do they stand? ... 

  
  
A couple of weeks ago, Niall Ferguson angered the left with his call for Obama to hit 
the road. Now he is going after higher ed.  
School is in the air. It is the time of year when millions of apprehensive young people are 
crammed into their parents’ cars along with all their worldly gadgets and driven off to college. 

The rest of the world looks on with envy. American universities are the best in the world—22 out 
of the world’s top 30, according to the Graduate School of Education at Shanghai Jiao Tong 
University. Once it was Oxford or Cambridge that bright young Indians dreamed of attending; 
now it is Harvard or Stanford. Admission to a top U.S. college is the ultimate fast track to the 
top. 

Little do the foreigners know that all is far from well in the groves of American academe. 

Let’s start with the cost. According to the College Board, average tuition and fees for in-state 
residents at a sample of public colleges have soared by 25 percent since 2008–09. A key driver 
has been the reduction in funding as states have been forced to adopt austerity measures. In 
the same time frame, tuition and fees at private universities rose by less (13 percent), but still by 
a lot more than inflation. 

According to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, total student debt (which includes 
private loans and federal loans) climbed to more than $1 trillion. It is the only form of consumer 
debt that has continued to grow even as households pay off mortgages, credit cards, and auto 
loans. In real terms, students are borrowing twice what they did a decade ago. 

It’s not only Facebook stock that Silicon Valley superstar Peter Thiel is selling. He’s shorting 
higher education, too, arguing that college is the new asset bubble—the natural successor to 
subprime. ... 

  
  



And Open Market Blog says the higher education bubble is causing a demographic 
decline among college grads.  
... As college costs and student loan debt soar (partly due to opulent university spending) and 
unemployment rises, young college graduates, crushed by student loan debt, are deciding not to 
have kids, resulting in demographic decline among the educated in America.  In recent years, 
student loan debt has skyrocketed from $100 billion to nearly $1 trillion, creating a potential debt 
bomb for the American economy. 

France and England now have higher birth rates than America.  College-educated people in 
their 20s are definitely more likely to have kids there.  “American fertility is now lower than that 
of France” and the United Kingdom, notes The Economist, even though American fertility was 
higher than France or England in 2007. 

Why the recent change?  Could it be because college graduates in England and France have 
less student loan debt? Tuition is lower there.  Per capita expenditures are lower at their elite 
schools. France and England spend much less on physical plant for colleges and universities. 
Faculty salaries don’t get as high there. 

The buildings at my French-born wife’s alma mater don’t look very impressive, although she 
studied and learned a lot there.  If a French university outwardly looks more like a high school 
than a Harvard, that’s OK with them.  What matters to them is the learning that takes place 
within, not whether it looks like a college marketer’s movie-set image of what a university should 
look like. French students also study a lot more than American students, so they may be more 
accustomed to not having spare time (something that may help prepare them to have kids after 
they graduate, since parents of young children have little free time). ... 

  
  
  
Donald Boudreaux, the proprietor of the Cafe Hayek blog posted on the tiring 
memes we hear after each hurricane. One is the complaints about price gouging and 
the other will suggest the economy will be stimulated by all the construction that will 
bring our wealth back to even. He provides links to essays that debunk those memes 
and you can go there if you wish.  
As tropical storm Isaac takes direct aim at my hometown of New Orleans, I predict two 
inevitable occurrences. 

First, depending on the severity of the damage done by Isaac, prices of staple goods such as 
gasoline, bottled water, and plywood will spike in south Louisiana and Mississippi – price 
increases that will (here’s the prediction) spark a litany of economically uninformed laments 
about greed and “price gouging.”  So this New Orleans native offers here his thoughts, from 
April 2005, on price gouging.  No need to thank me. 

Second, again depending on the severity of the destruction caused by Isaac, faux-wise 
commenters – some of whom are on economics faculties – will advise us all to understand the 
upside of Isaac’s destruction: a ‘stimulated’ economy.  My vanity nudges me here, as above, to 
share with you some earlier thoughts on this matter. 

Be Sociable, Share! 



The "scientist" who came up the with the fraudulent hockey stick graph of 
global warming is talking about suing Mark Steyn. James Delingpole wants to raise 
money to support the suit so it will go to discovery.  
Today I'm launching a fund and I wonder whether anyone would like to contribute. Please, I 
implore you all, PLEASE chip in to help finance Professor Michael Mann's suit for defamation 
against sinister, right-wing Canadian climate-change denier Mark Steyn and the fascist-denialist 
organ for which Steyn writes, National Review Online! 

I don't think Mann is going to win his case, not for one fraction of a millisecond. That's why I 
think it's so important that we give him all the financial encouragement we can at this sensitive 
early stage. There's a danger that Mann may yet take advice from his lawyers, realise that 
there's about as much chance of his defending the integrity of his ludicrous, comedy "Hockey 
Stick" curve as there is of George Galloway winning the Random Stranger I'd Feel Most Safe 
Sharing A Bed With While Completely Fast Asleep award (as annually voted by the readers of 
Mumsnet) – and pull out. 

This must not be allowed to happen. 

From obscure beginnings and with little discernible talent, Michael Mann has risen to become 
arguably the best loved comedy figure in the entire field of climate science, like Fatty Arbuckle, 
Pee Wee Herman and Coco the Clown rolled into one. 

He singlehandedly invented Mann-made global warming using his amazing Hockey Stick curve 
– the one programmed using the ingenious algorithm whereby, whatever information you fed 
into it – fudged paleoclimatological reconstructions, the latest football scores, tofu futures – it 
always came out in the same, scary-looking This Is The End Of The World And We've Got To 
Act Now By Pumping Gazillions More Money Into Climate Research shape. 

He gave us the phrase "Hide The Decline" – and starred in the hilarious song and video written 
in homage by a fan club called Minnesotans For Global Warming. 

He described the battle between (apparently) well-funded "sceptics" like myself and "scientists" 
– ahem – like Michael Mann as "literally like a marine in battle against a cub scout." 

But of all the comedic pleasure this veritable Mickey Mouse among "climatologists" has given us 
so far, none comes even close to matching the joy and entertainment he will surely give us if he 
goes ahead with his court action against NRO and Steyn. ...  

 
 
 

Hoover Institution 
Paul Ryan’s Intellectual Muse 
by Richard A. Epstein 
  
The wisdom of Hayek is exactly what this country needs right now.  

My last column for Defining Ideas, “Franklin Delano Obama,” stressed the dangers of Franklin 
Roosevelt’s “Second Bill of Rights,” which was long on rights but short on any articulation of 



their correlative duties. Roosevelt’s program works well everywhere except in a world of scarce 
resources, which, alas, is the only world we will ever know. 

Fortunately, Roosevelt quickly met with some determined intellectual resistance. In 1944, when 
Roosevelt unveiled his “Second Bill of Rights,” Friedrich von Hayek, an Austrian economist, 
political theorist, and future Nobel Prize winner, wrote The Road To Serfdom. That book rightly 
became a sensation both in England and in the United States, especially after the publication of 
its condensed version in The Reader’s Digest in April 1945. Hayek’s basic message was the 
exact opposite of Roosevelt’s. He was deeply suspicious of government intervention into 
markets, thinking that it could lead to economic stagnation on the one hand and to political 
tyranny on the other. 

Hayek has never been out of the news. But, right now, his name has been batted around in 
political circles because Paul Ryan, the Republican Vice-Presidential nominee, has 
acknowledged that he regards Hayek as one of his intellectual muses. That observation brought 
forward in the New York Times an ungracious critique (called “Made in Austria” in the print 
edition) of both Hayek and Ryan by Adam Davidson, a co-founder of NPR’s Planet Money. 
Davidson’s essay reveals a profound misunderstanding of Hayek’s contribution to twentieth-
century thought in political economy. 

Davidson leads with a snarky and inaccurate comment that, “A few years ago, it was probably 
possible to fit every living Hayekian into a conference room.” But it is utterly inexcusable to 
overlook, as Davidson does, Hayek’s enduring influence.  A year after the Road to Serfdom 
came out, Hayek published his 1945 masterpiece in the American Economics Review, “The Use 
of Knowledge in Society,” which has been cited over 8,600 times. In this short essay, Hayek 
explained how the price system allows widely dispersed individuals with different agendas and 
preferences to coordinate their behaviors in ways that move various goods and services to 
higher value uses. 

Alas, Davidson’s dismissive account of Hayek does not mention even one of Hayek’s major 
contributions to weaning the United States and Great Britain from the vices of centralized 
planning. Thus Hayek’s 1940 contribution to the “Socialist Calculation” debate debunked the 
then-fashionable notion that master planners could achieve the economic nirvana of running a 
centralized economy in which they obtain whatever distribution of income they choose while 
simultaneously making sound allocations of both labor and capital, just like in Soviet Russia. 

Hayek exposed this fool’s mission by stressing how no given individual or group could obtain 
and organize the needed information about supply and demand conditions throughout the 
economy. The virtue of the price system was its use of a common unit of measurement—
money—to allow various actors to compete for a given resource without having to lay bare why 
they need any particular good or service. The seller need only accept the highest bid, without 
nosing around in other people’s business. The interaction between buyers and sellers allows for 
constant incremental adjustments of both price and quantity. Old information gets updated in a 
quick and reliable way, thereby eluding the administrative gauntlet of the socialist state. 

Hayek vs. the Academic Establishment 

To put Hayek’s sophistication in perspective, just contrast his work with the dominant intellectual 
attitudes of the time. One of Hayek’s many shrewd observations in The Road to Serfdom was 



that a public highway system succeeds because the government only sets the rules of the road 
while allowing individual choices to determine the composition of the traffic. 

That position was in fact not altogether true in the United States at the time, for the Interstate 
Commerce Commission issued licenses, thus determining which trucker could carry tomatoes 
from San Francisco to Chicago; and the Civil Aeronautics Board determined which airline 
carriers could fly passengers from New York to Boston. That government control over routes 
resulted, predictably, in the cartelization of these key markets, which in turn led to higher costs 
and fewer choices for consumers. 

Yet this dubious system received spirited intellectual support from people who should have 
known better. For example, in the pivotal 1943 case of National Broadcasting Company v. 
United States, Justice (and former Harvard Law professor) Felix Frankfurter examined what it 
meant for the Federal Communications Commission to assign frequencies to different 
broadcasters serving the “public interest, convenience or necessity.” Like the progressive he 
was, Frankfurter committed, in a few terse paragraphs, all the intellectual sins against which 
Hayek inveighed. 

Frankfurter thought himself too sophisticated to accept the laissez-faire position that the FCC 
should be treated “as a kind of traffic officer, policing the wave lengths to prevent stations from 
interfering with each other.” His grander vision “puts upon the Commission the burden of 
determining the composition of that traffic,” because “the facilities of radio are not large enough 
to accommodate all who wish to use them.” 

Frankfurter’s view was a disastrous mistake precisely because no one at the FCC ever had any 
idea of who should get which frequency and for what purpose. The FCC’s endless comparative 
hearings, first to allocate unused frequencies for limited periods of time, and then to pass on 
renewal licenses, were exercises in futility. Was it more important for a licensee to commit to 
broadcasting public affairs shows or to have strong ties to the local community? Endless hours 
of deliberation squandered precious public resources on the impossible instead of just selling off 
these frequencies by auction. 

Ironically, in the end, markets did correct the foolishness of these administrative assignments, 
for the FCC rules let the lucky recipient of the initial license sell it off after waiting a year, thus 
pocketing revenues that should have gone into the public treasury. Just removing the 
middleman could have stopped the charade. The errors of Frankfurter’s reasoning were first 
exposed by a law student, Leo Herzel, in 1951, and then by the Nobel Prize–winning economist 
Ronald Coase in his classic article on the Federal Communication Commission. Auctions have 
become routine for the FCC spectrum today. Score one for Hayek, zero for Frankfurter. 

Monopolies and Competition  

A second influential illustration of how far off the mark academics were on the operation of 
markets was Friedrich Kessler’s article in the 1943 issue of the Columbia Law Review, 
“Contracts of Adhesion—Some Thoughts about Freedom of Contract” (Kessler was one of my 
professors at Yale Law School). Written during the middle of World War II, Kessler, a German 
refugee and contracts scholar of great distinction, took it upon himself to warn the United States 
of the dangers that standardized contracts posed to the economic marketplace and to the health 
and safety of society as a whole. 



The phrase “contract of adhesion” was meant to show that the party who wrote the standard 
form for the other party gave only a take-it-or-leave-it choice. From that observation, Kessler 
claimed, freedom of contract was only a “one-sided” privilege, which allowed “enterprisers to 
legislate by contract . . . in a substantially authoritarian manner,” given the “innate trend of 
competitive capitalism toward monopoly.” 

The clear implication of Kessler’s warning was that massive government intervention had to 
counteract the power of private legislation. Missing from his analysis, however, was any 
explanation as to why competition had to move to monopoly, for, as Hayek rightly stressed, any 
system that allows free entry of new firms will prevent established firms from raising their prices 
above the competitive level. Nor should the standard form contract in a competitive industry be 
thought of as anything other than a transaction costs–saving device that helps sellers and 
consumers alike. 

A standard form contract reduces the time for dickering, and it leaves consumers with the option 
to just say no if the price is too high. Naïve customers who use these contracts enjoy some 
added confidence that they have gotten the same deal as established customers. The dangers 
of monopoly do not arise from standardization, but from collusion, which the antitrust laws can 
address. Kessler’s views unfortunately spurred on a wave of anticompetitive consumer 
protection laws, which raised prices and reduced innovation, by putting new entrants at a 
tactical disadvantage relative to the incumbents who are better equipped to jump through 
regulatory hoops. 

The last of my three illustrations is George Orwell’s respectful but critical book review of The 
Road to Serfdom. Orwell claimed that Hayek “does not see, or will not admit, that a return to 
‘free’ competition means for the great mass of people a tyranny probably worse, because more 
irresponsible, than that of the State. The trouble with competitions is that somebody wins 
them.” Actually people keep entering competitions in order to win. But what Orwell never 
grasped was that his example ignores the key fact that voluntary contracts produce win/win 
results. 

The party who loses the race may well have enjoyed the competition. Or, he may have 
calculated from the ex ante perspective that the chances of winning justified the risk that he 
took. What is so tragic about Orwell’s remark is that it lends credence to the dangerous 
proposition that all business deals produce only some winners but many losers, which of course 
gives a handy and ubiquitous reason for regulating them all. 

Hayek vs. Hayek 

Hayek then was light years ahead of his contemporaries in understanding how a market 
economy ought to work. To be sure, Hayek wrote many things that have been subject to 
revision. Hayek placed too much faith in local knowledge and individual intuition as sources for 
rationality in market places. It turns out that the decentralized use of formal business strategies 
backed by large data sets can displace, and in financial markets often has displaced, the 
unguided seat-of-the-pants trader. Hayek also placed too much faith in the powers of 
“spontaneous order” to produce optimal market results. He failed to note how market success 
often depends on the use of intermediate institutions, often private in nature, to set and revise 
the customs and conventions under which trading takes place. 



Most ironically, Hayek was too skeptical of government central planning to decide, for example, 
the location of public highways and parks: Planning public spaces is a tractable problem even if 
planning an entire economy is not. To be sure, the English Constitution developed over 
centuries by a combination of decisive moments (the Magna Carta of 1215 and the Bill of Rights 
of 1689, for example). But the American Constitution was “constructed” in a form that did not fit 
the Hayekian prescription for a sound gradualist political order. 

And, most of all, Hayek did not see that his support for unemployment insurance and publicly 
provided health care could produce programs far larger and more dangerous than could be 
imagined, which led me to warn against the dangers of “Hayekian Socialism.” Even the devoted 
Hayekians who dispute that charge know that Davidson was just wrong when he attributed to 
Hayek “an unfettered faith in the free market and objection to big government.” What Hayek 
actually believed in was strength of markets subject to a cautious willingness to accept limited 
government. On that premise, Paul Ryan has indeed chosen the right intellectual forbear. 

Richard A. Epstein, the Peter and Kirsten Bedford Senior Fellow at the Hoover Institution, is the 
Laurence A. Tisch Professor of Law, New York University Law School, and a senior lecturer at 
the University of Chicago. 

  
Right Turn 
Ryan vs. the also-considered Republicans 
by Jennifer Rubin 

In selecting Rep. Paul Ryan (R-Wis.) as his running mate, Mitt Romney may have significantly 
changed the trajectory of the race and also the GOP. As to the latter, Ryan’s elevation to the 
ticket has set back the careers of several rising GOP stars and firmly put the party on the reform 
track. 

New Jersey Gov. Chris Christie and Sen. Marco Rubio (R-Fla.) made the decision not to run for 
president in 2012. It wasn’t the “right time.” Maybe President Obama was inevitably going to be 
reelected. Maybe they needed more experience. For whatever reason, they took themselves out 
of the presidential race. Then Romney left them off the ticket. Now where do they stand? 

Rubio, whom virtually all conservatives reflexively called the “future” of the GOP, is now very 
much in Ryan’s shadow. Whether Romney-Ryan wins or not, Ryan is now the sweetheart of the 
base, the admired fighter for the GOP cause against the reviled president and the most 
prominent ideas man in the party. Rubio, by contrast, hesitated and was then boxed out on 
immigration reform. He has given tremendous speeches but authored no legislation and has not 
been a major player in the budget fights. He is, by Ryan’s selection, no longer the “next in line” 
for conservatives. This doesn't mean his presidential ambitions are over or that he won’t be a 
major player in the party. It simply means he is now one of many equals looking on at the 
presidential race. 

Christie is a phenomenon, a force of nature whose career took off through a series of YouTube 
clips featuring his combative style of politics. But less well known, yet more significant in the 
long run, are his policy achievements in New Jersey and his ability to to remain popular in a 
deep-blue state. Ryan’s selection still leaves Christie with his gubernatorial perch and with a 
rhetorical flair unmatched in the party. Now the decision on whether to run for reelection in 2013 



looms large. Does he run and risk losing? Does he hang it up and plot a future run for the 
presidency? Should the GOP lose this year, Christie will be among the most, if not the most, 
prominent GOP pols with executive experience. As a Washington outsider, he’ll preserve a 
separate identity and his outside-the-Beltway credentials in a way that Ryan, Rubio and others 
cannot. 

There are the other never-rans and not-selected GOP figures, including Virginia Gov. Bob 
McDonnell, Wisconsin Gov. Scott Walker and Sen. John Thune (R-S.D.) The task for them is to 
remain in the national conversation. Many suspect McDonnell would be on the short list for 
attorney general in a Romney administration. With the one-term limit on Virginia’s governorship, 
McDonnell will be out of a job at the end next year and have the challenge of finding a spot that 
puts to good use his strong ties to social conservatives and his image as a can-do governor. 

Ryan got a promotion few expected. It’s as if an up-and-comer had been elevated to the 
executive suite in a business, and former colleagues are left scrambling, jockeying for position 
and assessing how they, too, can make the climb. The quest for prominence begins with 
speeches at this convention. And the lesson learned is that if one hesitates and waits for the 
magic moment to rise, it may never come. 

As for the ideological direction of the party, Romney, and more so Ryan, have chosen a reform 
path that is, in fact, less conservative than that of Republicans of days gone by. They are 
devoted to saving liberal-created entitlement programs. They don’t want to reduce in absolute 
terms the size of the budget, just turn down the rate of increase. But they are bold in ambition 
and as far from the Bill Buckley Jr. conservative model ( “standing athwart history, yelling 
‘Stop!’�”) as a conservative can be. They have reinforced an intellectual, rather than intuitive, 
style of politics and have, as the tea party has done (and despite the efforts of President Obama 
and the media), continued to focus the party on fiscal rather than social issues. The question for 
up-and-coming Republicans will now be: What’s your plan on [fill in the blank]? In that regard 
Ryan has made the party for this cycle and maybe for future ones more aggressive, more 
wonkish and less focused on personality. Who says VP’s don’t matter? 

  
Daily Beast 
College Becoming the New Caste System 
Higher education is becoming the new caste system.  
by Niall Ferguson 

School is in the air. It is the time of year when millions of apprehensive young people are 
crammed into their parents’ cars along with all their worldly gadgets and driven off to college. 

The rest of the world looks on with envy. American universities are the best in the world—22 out 
of the world’s top 30, according to the Graduate School of Education at Shanghai Jiao Tong 
University. Once it was Oxford or Cambridge that bright young Indians dreamed of attending; 
now it is Harvard or Stanford. Admission to a top U.S. college is the ultimate fast track to the 
top. 

Little do the foreigners know that all is far from well in the groves of American academe. 



Let’s start with the cost. According to the College Board, average tuition and fees for in-state 
residents at a sample of public colleges have soared by 25 percent since 2008–09. A key driver 
has been the reduction in funding as states have been forced to adopt austerity measures. In 
the same time frame, tuition and fees at private universities rose by less (13 percent), but still by 
a lot more than inflation. 

According to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, total student debt (which includes 
private loans and federal loans) climbed to more than $1 trillion. It is the only form of consumer 
debt that has continued to grow even as households pay off mortgages, credit cards, and auto 
loans. In real terms, students are borrowing twice what they did a decade ago. 

It’s not only Facebook stock that Silicon Valley superstar Peter Thiel is selling. He’s shorting 
higher education, too, arguing that college is the new asset bubble—the natural successor to 
subprime. Remember when we all believed that a home was an investment that would never 
lose money? Now, Thiel argues, exactly the same thing is being said about a degree. To back 
up his point, Thiel is paying 20 of the country’s most promising students $100,000 to walk away 
from their studies and become entrepreneurs. 

Thiel is not alone in his skepticism. “President Obama once said he wants everybody in America 
to go to college. What a snob!” Rick Santorum famously declared. “There are good, decent men 
and women who go out and work hard every day … that aren’t taught by some liberal college 
professor trying to indoctrinate them.” 

The irony is that Thiel himself was a star student at Stanford, with degrees in philosophy and 
law, while Santorum himself has no fewer than three degrees. 

Come to think of it, you probably do need a degree to get through the recent, voluminous 
literature on this subject. Start with Andrew Hacker and Claudia Dreifus’s Higher Education? 
How Colleges Are Wasting Our Money and Failing Our Kids, which slams professors at the 
“Golden Dozen” top U.S. colleges. Apparently, we neglect our students, while university 
bureaucrats squander gazillions on sports facilities with no academic value. Despite being an 
alumnus of Brown, Michael Ellsberg, author of The Education of Millionaires, believes that 
college “can actually hold you back.” And in Academically Adrift, Richard Arum and Josipa 
Roksa argue that students’ skills scarcely improve in college, while their motivation may actually 
decline. 

But doesn’t a degree improve your chances of getting a job? Not anymore. Recent graduates 
are just as likely as anyone to be out of a job right now. Globalization and technology aren’t just 
destroying unskilled jobs; many of the functions previously performed by graduates are now 
being off-shored. 

As a professor, I can see much that is wrong with our system—but not so much that I would 
advise a smart 18-year-old to skip college. The real problem is not that our college system is 
failing. The problem is that it is succeeding all too well—at ranking and sorting each cohort of 
school-leavers by academic performance. 

As Charles Murray has pointed out, our highly competitive admissions system has become a 
mechanism for selecting a “cognitive elite.” In 1997, just over a hundred elite colleges, which 



admitted fewer than a fifth of all freshmen, also accounted for three quarters of the ones with 
SAT or ACT scores in the top 5 percent. 

Meritocracy in action? The problem is that this cognitive elite has become self-perpetuating: 
they marry one another, live in close proximity to one another, and use every means, fair or foul, 
to ensure that their kids follow in their academic footsteps (even when Junior is innately less 
smart than Mom and Dad). 

Paradoxically, our universities now offer social mobility mostly to foreigners. For Americans, 
they risk creating a new caste system.  

  
  
Open Market 
Higher Education Bubble Spawns Demographic Decline Among Educated 
Americans 
by Hans Bader 

The Washington Times takes note of the burgeoning higher education bubble in a recent 
editorial: 

The cost of a college education has soared far in excess of the cost of health care. This is in 
spite of — or, more accurately, because of — massive government involvement in subsidizing 
and running schools. . . Doing more of the same isn’t a realistic answer. America is in the midst 
of what University of Tennessee Prof. Glenn Reynolds calls the “higher education bubble.” As 
with the housing bubble, cheap credit is the primary culprit in inflating the price of schooling. 
Federal student loans subsidized by taxpayers have made learning more expensive, not more 
affordable. 

The Cato Institute’s Neal McCluskey estimates federal student aid increased by 372 percent 
between 1985 and 2010, from just under $30 billion to almost $140 billion. To put it another way, 
as Mr. McCluskey explains, “Taxpayer-funded outlays per degree rose from $58,755 in 1985 to 
$78,347 in 2010.” This flow of cheap money corresponded with rapid growth in tuition at rates 
well above average inflation. Mr. Reynolds reports that college tuition grew at almost 7.5 percent 
annually between 1980 and 2010, when average inflation was 3.8 percent. At less than 6 
percent annually, even health care costs grew at a slower rate than the university tab. 

Young people aren’t getting much in exchange for this huge outlay. While enrollment has 
increased, completion rates remain dismal. Barely a third of students complete their degrees in 
four years, and less than 60 percent earn their degree in six years, according to Mr. McCluskey. 
That means at least two out of five enrollees don’t finish and fail to reap the benefits of a post-
high-school education. Even those who complete their programs of study and are fortunate 
enough to find employment find that in one out of three cases, their degree isn’t required for 
their work. 

Earlier, I wrote about how exponentially growing student loans are driving up tuition and creating 
a demographic time bomb as well as a higher-education bubble that could explode in taxpayers’ 
faces. 



As college costs and student loan debt soar (partly due to opulent university spending) and 
unemployment rises, young college graduates, crushed by student loan debt, are deciding not to 
have kids, resulting in demographic decline among the educated in America.  In recent years, 
student loan debt has skyrocketed from $100 billion to nearly $1 trillion, creating a potential debt 
bomb for the American economy. 

France and England now have higher birth rates than America.  College-educated people in 
their 20s are definitely more likely to have kids there.  “American fertility is now lower than that 
of France” and the United Kingdom, notes The Economist, even though American fertility was 
higher than France or England in 2007. 

Why the recent change?  Could it be because college graduates in England and France have 
less student loan debt? Tuition is lower there.  Per capita expenditures are lower at their elite 
schools. France and England spend much less on physical plant for colleges and universities. 
Faculty salaries don’t get as high there. 

The buildings at my French-born wife’s alma mater don’t look very impressive, although she 
studied and learned a lot there.  If a French university outwardly looks more like a high school 
than a Harvard, that’s OK with them.  What matters to them is the learning that takes place 
within, not whether it looks like a college marketer’s movie-set image of what a university should 
look like. French students also study a lot more than American students, so they may be more 
accustomed to not having spare time (something that may help prepare them to have kids after 
they graduate, since parents of young children have little free time). 

U.S. colleges are borrowing lots of money for fancy, unnecessary facilities, gambling that they 
can pay the interest on their increased debt by increasing tuition on future students.  This is 
already resulting in growing numbers of American universities facing “financial trouble,” notes 
The Economist. 

As USA Today noted earlier, American college students learn less and less with each passing 
year, according to recently-released research. “Thirty-six percent” of college students learned 
little in four years of college, and students now spend “50% less time studying compared with 
students a few decades ago, the research shows.” Thirty-two percent never take “a course in a 
typical semester where they read more than 40 pages per week.”  Less time spent studying 
gives students more time to work to pay their inflated tuition. 

Actions by the Obama administration have increased college costs and driven up tuition. The 
administration has also discouraged vocational training needed for high-paid, skilled 
manufacturing work, contributing to a severe shortage of skilled factory workers — thus making 
it harder for factories to expand their operations and hire workers, including the unskilled 
workers among whom unemployment remains highest. 

Countries’ success has little to do with how many of their citizens graduate from college. As 
Washington Post economics columnist Robert Samuelson notes, “Some robust economies have 
workforces with a much smaller share of college degree-holders than the United States.”  
Tuition in American universities has also been driven up by the cost of administrative bloat, such 
as the growth of a vast and costly “diversity machine” in college administrations, and red tape 
that results in some colleges having more administrators than teachers. 



Cafe Hayek 
Predicting the Inevitable 
by Don Boudreaux 
  
As tropical storm Isaac takes direct aim at my hometown of New Orleans, I predict two 
inevitable occurrences. 

First, depending on the severity of the damage done by Isaac, prices of staple goods such as 
gasoline, bottled water, and plywood will spike in south Louisiana and Mississippi – price 
increases that will (here’s the prediction) spark a litany of economically uninformed laments 
about greed and “price gouging.”  So this New Orleans native offers here his thoughts, from 
April 2005, on price gouging.  No need to thank me. 

Second, again depending on the severity of the destruction caused by Isaac, faux-wise 
commenters – some of whom are on economics faculties – will advise us all to understand the 
upside of Isaac’s destruction: a ‘stimulated’ economy.  My vanity nudges me here, as above, to 
share with you some earlier thoughts on this matter. 

Be Sociable, Share! 
  
  
  
Telegraph, UK 
Mann versus Steyn: popcorn time!  
by James Delingpole 

Today I'm launching a fund and I wonder whether anyone would like to contribute. Please, I 
implore you all, PLEASE chip in to help finance Professor Michael Mann's suit for defamation 
against sinister, right-wing Canadian climate-change denier Mark Steyn and the fascist-denialist 
organ for which Steyn writes, National Review Online! 

I don't think Mann is going to win his case, not for one fraction of a millisecond. That's why I 
think it's so important that we give him all the financial encouragement we can at this sensitive 
early stage. There's a danger that Mann may yet take advice from his lawyers, realise that 
there's about as much chance of his defending the integrity of his ludicrous, comedy "Hockey 
Stick" curve as there is of George Galloway winning the Random Stranger I'd Feel Most Safe 
Sharing A Bed With While Completely Fast Asleep award (as annually voted by the readers of 
Mumsnet) – and pull out. 

This must not be allowed to happen. 

From obscure beginnings and with little discernible talent, Michael Mann has risen to become 
arguably the best loved comedy figure in the entire field of climate science, like Fatty Arbuckle, 
Pee Wee Herman and Coco the Clown rolled into one. 

He singlehandedly invented Mann-made global warming using his amazing Hockey Stick curve 
– the one programmed using the ingenious algorithm whereby, whatever information you fed 
into it – fudged paleoclimatological reconstructions, the latest football scores, tofu futures – it 



always came out in the same, scary-looking This Is The End Of The World And We've Got To 
Act Now By Pumping Gazillions More Money Into Climate Research shape. 

He gave us the phrase "Hide The Decline" – and starred in the hilarious song and video written 
in homage by a fan club called Minnesotans For Global Warming. 

He described the battle between (apparently) well-funded "sceptics" like myself and "scientists" 
– ahem – like Michael Mann as "literally like a marine in battle against a cub scout." 

But of all the comedic pleasure this veritable Mickey Mouse among "climatologists" has given us 
so far, none comes even close to matching the joy and entertainment he will surely give us if he 
goes ahead with his court action against NRO and Steyn. 

Why? Well as Tim Worstall notes, Mann going to court to defend his scientific honour looks 
about as quixotic as Oscar Wilde's libel action against the Marquess of Queensbury over the 
outrageous suggestion that he (the famously heterosexual Oscar) had been 'posing as a 
somdomite' with young Lord Alfred Douglas. (Though of course, as Worstall is careful to add, 
Oscar Wilde HAD been conducting homosexual relations with Bosie whereas Mann is whiter 
than white, one of the world's greatest scientists and has NOTHING WHATSOEVER to hide, 
etc) 

Climate Depot has chapter and verse on why Mann doesn't have a case. 

Mann's lawyer clearly thinks he does. Here is what he said when NRO told him to "get lost." 

The response of the National Review is telling with respect to the issues it did not address. It did 
not address, or even acknowledge, the fact that Dr. Mann's research has been extensively 
reviewed by a number of independent parties, including the National Science Foundation, with 
never a suggestion of any fraud or research misconduct. It did not address, or even 
acknowledge, the fact that Dr. Mann's conclusions have been replicated by no fewer than twelve 
independent studies. It did not deny the fact that it was aware that Dr. Mann has been 
repeatedly exonerated of any fraudulent conduct. 

Regular readers of this column may sense the flaw in this defence. It was the same flaw that 
resulted in the University of Easy Access (aka University of East Anglia) having a complaint 
rejected by the Press Complaints Commission regarding certain true words written in this 
column. 

Just to remind you what happened, here's what I said about the UEA's Professor Phil Jones (of 
its infamous Climatic Research Unit). I described him as “disgraced, FOI-breaching, email-
deleting, scientific-method abusing”. The UEA reported me to the Press Complaints 
Commission – thus requiring me to waste vast quantities of time demonstrating to the PCC that 
my remarks were not without foundation. 

And guess what? The PCC found in my favour. 

Why did it find in my favour? Because, as the PCC noted in its ruling, I had presented plenty of 
compelling evidence to demonstrate that the claims I had made were accurate. It was not 
impressed, for example, with the UEA's defence that it had been cleared of wrongdoing by 



several enquiries because – as Andrew Montford and others have shown – these enquiries 
were little more than whitewashes organised by friends and sympathisers of the Climategate 
"scientists". 

Mann is going to face similar problems in his legal action against NRO. (Not to mention the 
Competitive Enterprise Institute, which he is also now threatening to sue). NRO's defence 
lawyers are going to demand full disclosure of any number of hitherto private documents which 
Mann would probably have preferred to remain private. Furthermore, they are going to have the 
fish-in-a-barrel-style target of Mann's Hockey Stick which has been so thoroughly rebutted so 
many times that there is no way on God's earth Mann will be able to claim, straightfaced, that it 
retains the merest scintilla of scientific credibility. Ditto the various sham enquiries supposedly 
clearing the Climategate scientists of wrong-doing: an even half-way decent lawyer is going to 
make mincemeat of their verdicts. 

So why, against all logic and reason, is Mann planning to go ahead with his defamation action? 

My bet is that he won't. But in the unlikely event that he does it will be because: 

1. As I argue in Watermelons, the climate alarmist industry is so richly funded that it can easily 
afford to pursue cases like this. 

2. Because this is what happens when you live in a bubble. And the "Climate Science" 
community is a bubble in much the same way that the Westminster and Washington DC villages 
are bubbles: these people spend so little time living in the real world that they lose the plot 
completely. In the weird, weird world of Michael Mann and his fellow climate "scientists", 
Climategate was just a case of ordinary decent scientists doing their job, the IPCC remains the 
gold standard of international climate science, the Hockey Stick is not a standing joke and man-
made global warming remains the greatest threat to the planet ever. The facts speak otherwise. 
But when you're working in a business as awash with cash as the Climate Change industry, why 
would you ever let facts get in the way of a good story? 

UPDATE: I've now restored most of the links which were mysteriously stripped out when I 
posted the piece up last night. 

  
  



 
  
  

 
  
  



 

 



 
 


